
  
ARLINGTON COUNTY 

PARK AND RECREATION COMMISSION  
2100 Clarendon Boulevard, Suite 414 

Arlington, Virginia 22201 
 
 
 

May 11, 2020 
 

Honorable Libby Garvey 
Chair, Arlington County Board  
2100 Clarendon Blvd., Suite 300  
Arlington, VA 22201  
 
RE:  Green Valley Park Naming/Renaming Proposals 
 
Dear Chair Garvey:  
 
 
The Park and Recreation Commission writes to you with information concerning park naming 
and renaming proposals that have come to our attention and a request for guidance on one of 
them. As you know, in accordance with County Board policy, the Park and Recreation 
Commission has a formal role, working with two other commissions-- Neighborhood 
Conservation Advisory Committee (NCAC) and Historic and Landmark Review Board 
(HALRB) - in making recommendations to the Board concerning the naming or renaming of 
parks, recreation facilities, and public open spaces.   
 
The established process requires proposals be communicated with associated neighborhoods, the 
NCAC and the HALRB. Those groups may review the proposals and submit recommendations. 
Subsequent to those reviews, the PRC considers all available information and makes its 
recommendation to the Board. In accordance with the process, at our December 2019 meeting 
the Green Valley Civic Association (Green Valley) presented three proposals, all concerning 
parks and public squares that are located officially within the borders of that civic association. In 
each case, Green Valley offered arguments supporting the proposals, which were followed by 
questions and discussion among PRC members. Since then, DPR staff has worked to coordinate 
communications with neighboring civic associations.  
 
Town Square.  One proposal is to name the town square at the intersection of South Shirlington 
Road, South 24th Street, and South Kenmore Street, the John Robinson Jr. Town Square. DPR 
staff indicates that given the construction schedule, the approval, design and creation of signs for 
the square would ideally be carried out soon. We have heard no concerns with this proposal from 
other groups or individuals in the community. Therefore, we propose that the naming approval 
process proceed as soon as possible. 
 
Jennie Dean Park. The second proposal is to reaffirm the name of Jennie Dean Park. We do not 
believe this is necessary. We agree with DPR staff, that the name of Jennie Dean Park has 
official status as noted in both the 2004 and 2019 Public Space Master Plans (PSMPs) in their 
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Park Inventory sections. Nevertheless, we are pleased to express the commission’s support of the 
Green Valley Civic Association in continuing to honor the name of Jennie Dean for this park.   
 
Shirlington Park. Under the third proposal, Shirlington Park would be renamed Green Valley 
Park. County staff has communicated this proposal to neighboring civic associations, including 
Shirlington, Douglas Park and Columbia Heights. Our request for guidance derives from a 
review of the official County policy for naming and renaming parks (attached). The policy under 
Section II. stipulates that renaming can occur if there is: valid justification; the renaming will not 
cause undue confusion within the community and; an appropriate level of community support 
exists. Between Green Valley and the other civic associations we have seen varying points of 
view, for and against, pertaining to the above three criteria. 
 
Normally, park naming and renaming moves through the County process with little controversy 
and with community consensus. But, given our perceived lack of community consensus on the 
Shirlington Park renaming proposal, we request guidance from the Board on how and when to 
proceed. With your guidance, we are prepared to work with the other commission before 
deliberating and providing final recommendations to the Board. This all would of course be 
subject to the board’s priorities during this uncertain time, as well as commission meeting 
schedules.   
 
As an aside, we had heard concerns that the Shirlington Park renaming proposal encompassed 
the Shirlington Dog Park. DPR staff reviewed the history of the two parks and current planning 
documents (including the 2018 Four Mile Run Valley Park Master Plan and the 2019 PSMP Park 
Inventory) and concluded that any naming/renaming of Shirlington Park would not affect the 
name of the Shirlington Dog Park. We agree with this assessment.   
 
Although the Park and Recreation Commission has not been able to meet formally, I have shared 
this letter with PRC colleagues who provided edits.  
 
I would be glad to talk with you about this and look forward to hearing from you.   
 
  

 

  

Sincerely, 

 

William Ross 
Chair, Park and Recreation Commission 
 
 
cc:   Members, Arlington County Board 

Mark Schwartz, Arlington County Manager 
 Jane Rudolph, Director, Department of Parks and Recreation 
 Neighborhood Conservation Advisory Commission 
 Historic and Landmark Review Board 
 Green Valley Civic Association 
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 Shirlington Civic Association 
 Douglas Park Civic Association  
 Friends of Shirlington Dog Park 
 
Attachment:  County Facilities Naming/Renaming Policy  


